

Women, Deradicalization, and Rehabilitation:

Lessons from an Expert Workshop

By Rebecca Turkington and Agathe Christien | April 2018



COUNTERING VIOLENT EXTREMISM

With the rise of violent extremist groups around the world, questions around how to disengage and reintegrate participants from these groups back into their societies have become urgent. To date, most deradicalization programs have been designed for men, and there have been few efforts to create programs that specifically address the needs of women returnees. The underlying assumption that women lack agency permeates legal and policy responses to extremism and can have serious consequences. Though women remain relatively neglected, their participation in violent extremism is only growing. Women represent up to 20% of Western recruits to the Islamic State, and Boko Haram has used female suicide bombers at unprecedented levels. As greater numbers of women are joining extremist groups, failing to investigate and prosecute them upon their return risks creating a dangerous gap in security processes.

Introduction

With the rise of violent extremist groups around the world, questions around how to disengage and reintegrate participants from these groups back into their societies have risen to the fore. To date, female participants have been relatively neglected, despite evidence of their growing numbers. Europol's 2016 EU Terrorism Situation and Trend Report found that the share of women arrested on terrorism charges rose from 18 to 25 percent between 2015 and 2016. Another 2016 study found that 20 percent of all Western recruits to the Islamic State are women,² and media coverage of the battle for Mosul highlighted the presence of radicalized women from Germany, Canada, and other Western countries.3 In Nigeria, Boko Haram has used women suicide bombers at unprecedented levels.4



Women participants in violent extremist groups are returning to their places of origin in Europe, Africa, Asia, and the United States at a time when few deradicalization, rehabilitation, and reintegration programs are taking their needs into account. These programs have historically focused on men, and scant research addresses the gendered dynamics of this process.

This summary outlines the main findings from an expert workshop on "Women, Deradicalization, and Reintegration" hosted by the Georgetown Institute for Women, Peace and Security in September 2017 as part of the Bridging Theory and Practice series. This series convenes top researchers, practitioners, and policymakers from a range of disciplines to discuss global issues with major implications for the women, peace, and security agenda. The workshop was conducted under Chatham House rules. While these recommendations are not intended to capture a consensus, they aim to be a starting point for a larger conversation around women, deradicalization, and rehabilitation that looks critically at where current programs fail to address gender and how greater consideration of women's needs can enhance deradicalization efforts.

What We Know: Lessons Learned from Research and Practice

What is deradicalization?

The concept of deradicalization is highly contested among scholars. The term itself lacks clear definition,5 and there is no consensus on what constitutes successful deradicalization.6 Academics and practitioners tend to use terms like "deradicalization," "counter-radicalization," and "rehabilitation" interchangeably.⁷ One distinction is that deradicalization efforts occur after groups or individuals commit

criminal acts, whereas counter-radicalization policies and programs are preemptive, seeking to dissuade individuals at risk of radicalization. Deradicalization also differs from disengagement. The former includes a cognitive component and change in ideology, whereas individuals who disengage from violent groups and behaviors may not be considered deradicalized.8 Here, the terms "deradicalization" and "rehabilitation" are used to encompass the process of reintegrating individuals who have left violent extremist groups back into their societies.



Deradicalization programming has evolved toward more individualized approaches that incorporate local, social, and cultural dynamics.

Deradicalization programs and approaches vary greatly across countries. In the aftermath of 9/11 and the 2002 Bali attacks, Saudi Arabia, Yemen, and Indonesia launched "first generation" deradicalization programs, which consisted of both prison-based education and post-incarceration monitoring and aftercare. Theological re-education and vocational training were core elements of these programs.9 Deradicalization programming has evolved toward more individualized approaches that incorporate local, social, and cultural dynamics. Many of the newer programs, particularly in Western democracies, also focus on broader community engagement and resilience, and are beginning to develop early interventions to counter radicalization before it becomes violent.

It is very difficult to evaluate these programs. Deradicalization research confronts a lack of data on baselines, outcomes, and counterfactuals, as well as a lack of consensus about how to measure success. Furthermore, programs often lack transparency, and NGOs and academics face difficulties accessing information.¹⁰

Research gaps

Published literature on gender and deradicalization is scarce. A growing number of studies focus on women as violent actors, their pathways to radicalization and roles within violent extremist groups,11 and their roles in countering violent extremism (CVE).12 But as the UN Special Rapporteur on the promotion and protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms while countering



Little consistent thought has been given to the gender dynamics and gender specificity of deradicalization programs.

terrorism Fionnuala Ní Aoláin noted, "little consistent thought has been given to the gender dynamics and gender specificity of deradicalization programs."13 Some related fields of practice, however, have begun to approach disengagement and rehabilitation with a gendered lens, revealing the particular challenges facing women in these processes. For example, the demobilization, disarmament, and reintegration (DDR) processes after violent conflict and the strategies for gang disengagement both offer important perspectives.

How do current deradicalization and rehabilitation programs deal with women?

To date, most deradicalization programs have been designed primarily for men, and there have been few efforts to create programs specifically for women returning from extremist groups. The underlying assumption that women lack agency permeates legal and policy responses to extremism and can have serious security consequences. While many women in these groups have been kidnapped, such as the famous cases of the Chibok schoolgirls in Nigeria or of trafficked Yazidis in Iraq, others join for the same varied reasons men do, including family or personal ties, desire for revenge, lack of opportunity, feelings of isolation, or religious ideology.¹⁴ In some situations, women who at first were victims become per-

petrators, either to better their situation, through personal relationships, or due to indoctrination to radical ideas. Thus, there is not a simple binary between victim and perpetrator, and women engage in extremist violence in complicated ways. Responses to women extremists tend to overlook this nuance, assuming instead that women have been coerced into extremist groups. This can lead to more lenient sentencing, inadequate rehabilitation programming, and perhaps

The United States exhibits significant gender bias in trying and sentencing homegrown extremists.

even letting dangerous actors slip through the cracks. Feminist criminology acknowledges the frictions inherent in advocating for equal treatment of women in the justice system, which can lead to harsher sentencing. Protected status that denies women's agency in extremist groups, however, creates a dangerous security blind spot.

In many countries, the legal system is ill-equipped to address returned female fighters. The United States exhibits significant gender bias in trying and sentencing homegrown extremists. Court transcripts reveal that some judges use the trope of a "jihadi bride" to explain that women accused of material support to terrorist groups were duped under false pretenses, while men face the consequences of their actions with longer prison sentences.¹⁵ European court systems exhibit similar biases, and in most

high-profile cases women receive sentences well below the country average. 16 While men's agency is assumed, women are infantilized or sexualized, despite mounting evidence that women join terrorist organizations for most of the same reasons as men. Because greater numbers of women are joining extremist groups, failing to investigate and prosecute them upon their return risks creating a gap in security and justice processes.



While men's agency is assumed, women are infantilized or sexualized. despite mounting evidence that women join terrorist organizations for most of the same reasons as men.

In places such as Nigeria or Kenya, where there is a larger population of former female extremists, prisons and rehabilitation programs face some gendered challenges.¹⁷ Most women returning from Boko Haram come back pregnant or with small children, and communities that may be willing to take back returnees are often wary about accepting their children, who are seen as tainted by terrorist blood. Boy children in particular are regarded with suspicion, as men inherit property in most villages. Research on women in gangs finds that ex-gang members who are mothers may not access social services and community agencies because they fear that their children will be apprehended.18 This finding points to the necessity of taking into account the needs of mothers and children in order to successfully reach former extremists.

Additionally, it may be difficult to rehabilitate women extremists when the societies they return to offer few viable alternatives. Often, women who join armed political groups, such as the FARC in Colombia, say membership in such groups gave them more freedom and opportunity than traditional society.¹⁹ In Sierra Leone, Nepal, Northern Ireland, and elsewhere, former female combatants were disillusioned in post-conflict transitions after being stripped of the political agency and relative equality they had gained as insurgents.²⁰ Experience from Nigeria suggests that this phenomenon carries over to other types of extremist groups. Some women report joining Boko Haram for material and social opportunities not available in their own villages, where they have little access to education or economic empowerment.²¹ After their participation in extremist groups, these women return to societies where

poverty and social marginalization remain unchanged, and some have even returned to Boko Haram after completing deradicalization programs.²² Their grievances will not be addressed without major changes to social norms and opening new socioeconomic opportunities for women.

Women's employment outcomes following short prison sentences are **3x** worse than those for men.

To address this gap, practitioners working in Kenya and Nigeria have identified that prison programs should be more tailored to women's needs. Deradicalization programs for men often include jobs training and other prison-based education, while women jailed for terrorist activity in Kenya have reported being bored or uninterested by the programs available. This gap also exists in other fields. For instance, male ex-combatants are more likely to receive skills training and employment opportunities during the DDR process, leaving women ex-combatants economically marginalized.²³ Similarly, research on gender and gangs finds that women's employment outcomes following short prison sentences are three times worse than those for men.²⁴ Because former women gang members commonly cite employment as an important source of assistance in the disengagement process,²⁵ it is important for prison systems to improve jobs training programs for women.

Ways Ahead: Improving Research, Policy, and Programs

Researchers and practitioners have highlighted the gaps in deradicalization and rehabilitation programming for women. Existing programs devote inadequate resources and attention to women returning from extremist groups, and misunderstandings of women's roles and motivations often mean that legal and social solutions do not address their needs and grievances. In order to better tackle the challenge of returning female extremists, workshop participants identified four key dynamics of women's participation in extremist groups that should inform deradicalization and rehabilitation policy and programming.

The draw of material and leadership opportunities

In order to create and expand deradicalization and rehabilitation programs for women returnees, policymakers need to better understand women's motivations and expectations when joining extremist groups and how they might influence disengagement. Additionally, it is important to understand whether ideology and religion were initial drivers to join a radical group or mostly a retention mechanism. Research to date shows that women and men tend to voluntarily join radical groups for similar reasons, such as power, belonging, and leadership opportunities. In the cases of Boko Haram and al-Shabaab, material and leadership opportunities were more important drivers of recruitment for women than ideology and religion.²⁶

Importance of family and social relationships

Women demonstrate a higher tendency to join extremist groups via personal relationships.²⁷ This can have significant implications for how they exit groups, since familial and social ties may be difficult to break, even in cases of disillusionment or cognitive shift. Research on gangs shows that the women who are most successfully rehabilitated are those who maintain close social ties with family and friends.²⁸ Former combatants, such as women in the Colombian FARC, are more likely to successfully reintegrate into society when they are part of networks with other former combatants.²⁹ Deradicalization and rehabilitation programs should build on these lessons and investigate how relationships and networks can be leveraged to support women's rehabilitation. Social ties also influence whether communities accept women returnees. The stigma of sexual violence often leads to alienation and social isolation for women returnees, even those who were kidnapped or trafficked. Anecdotal evidence indicates that public support from religious leaders or other important community figures can reduce this stigma.³⁰ Finally, deradicalization and rehabilitation programs should explicitly address the issue of extremists' children. Whether or not children are welcomed back into the community affects what happens to their mothers.

Women as community gatekeepers

Women can play a key role in determining whether and how communities accept back former extremists. Women religious leaders, psychologists, teachers, elected officials, civil society leaders, and others can serve as gatekeepers, influencing who is welcomed into—or back into—communities. Successful reintegration of returnees depends on buy-in from such women, and programs should consult with women community leaders to ensure they understand and support reintegration.



Women faith leaders are being trained to counter extremist interpretations of Islam, leveraging their familial and social influence.

Many scholars also have pointed out the potential of women community leaders in the prevention of extremism and as early-warning monitors for rising radicalization, given their close knowledge of community and family dynamics.³¹ For instance, in Morocco, women faith leaders are being trained to counter extremist interpretations of Islam, leveraging their familial and social influence.32 Identifying, empowering, and consulting credible women leaders is a crucial part of creating sustainable deradicalization and rehabilitation programs that address individual and community needs.

Security sector reform

Deradicalization and rehabilitation, as well as broader CVE goals, require community trust in local and national security forces. In many cases, not only is such trust missing, but abuse by the military and police is a driver of extremism.³³ Police forces that are representative

of the populations they protect are better able to access, communicate with, and respond to the needs of communities.³⁴ Additionally, women returnees represent a potential security risk; some foreign fighters return to their extremist groups even after completing deradicalization programs. Without sufficient female police or military officers to conduct searches, engage with women at the community level, or access the population of returned women fighters, serious security gaps

remain. Furthermore, before women can be incorporated into preventing and combating extremism, they must be willing and able to work with security actors. Structural barriers, as well as social and cultural norms, can hinder women's engagement with police. For instance, when countries have mandatory sentencing laws for material support to extremist groups, women may be reluctant to report radical activity that will result in incarceration.



Police forces that are representative of the populations they protect are better able to access, communicate with, and respond to the needs of communities.

Recommendations

> For policymakers

- Criminal justice: Review legislation on sentencing and be aware of how gendered narratives influence terrorism cases.
- Structural reforms: Recognize grievances that drive women and men to join extremist groups including lack of economic opportunities, education, or political voice—and work to implement reforms and programs to address these gaps.
- Security sector: To ensure that returning radicalized women are taken seriously as a possible security risk, include women in operational roles in CVE, counterterrorism, and security sector work. A more diverse security sector, paired with training for security forces on women's complex roles in violent extremism, can also improve reporting and community trust.

For practitioners

- Authentic voices: Identify credible community actors—especially women religious leaders, psychologists, teachers, elected officials, and civil society leaders—who can help reintegrate returning participants because of the respect and status they hold in their communities. If critical actors are not at the table, identify and address the barriers that keep them from being involved.
- Youth: Make sure young people, particularly young women, are part of program design and implementation, and are not just targets of programming.
- Alternatives: Men and women often join extremist groups to fill economic, social, or political voids. Provide viable alternative channels that address those grievances. For women, this can include greater voice and agency in their communities, improved economic opportunities, and transformation of patriarchal social norms.

Por researchers

- Data collection: Rectify the significant gaps in regional-level data on extremism and in gender-disaggregated data across the board. Areas that could be improved with minimal investment include data on women in security forces and local governance institutions.
- Contextual factors: Continue to investigate drivers of women's participation in extremist groups, and the operational roles they fill, in order to provide a more comprehensive contextualization for deradicalization and rehabilitation programs.
- Sharing research: Break down silos between fields to allow for useful comparative research on different forms of extremism. Greater efforts should be made to inform media and policymakers about existing evidence-based research on women and extremism.

- ¹ Nikolaj Nielsen, "Women Playing Greater Role in Terror, Says EU Police Agency," EU Observer, June 15, 2017, https://euobserver.com/justice/138242.
- ² Julia Lisiecka and Florence Gaub, "Women in Daesh: Jihadist 'Cheerleaders, Active Operatives?," European Institute for Security Studies, Brief Issue 27,
- ³ Harriet Sherwood et al., "Schoolgirl Jihadists: The Female Islamists Leaving Home to Join ISIS Fighters," Guardian, September 29, 2014, https://www. theguardian.com/world/2014/sep/29/schoolgirl-jihadis-female-islamistsleaving-home-join-isis-iraq-syria.
- ⁴ Mia Bloom and Hilary Matfess, "Women as Symbols and Swords in Boko Haram's Terror," PRISM 6, no. 1 (March 2016): 104-122.
- ⁵ John G. Horgan and Mary Beth Altier, "The Future of Terrorist De-radicalization Programs," Georgetown Journal of International Affairs 13, no. 2 (Summer/Fall 2012): 83-90; Michael J. Williams and Samuel C. Lindsey, "A Social Psychological Critique of the Saudi Terrorism Risk Reduction Initiative," Psychology, Crime & Law 20, no. 2; Dounia Bouzar, "A Novel Motivation-Based Conceptual Framework for Disengagement and De-radicalization Programs," Sociology and Anthropology 5, no. 8 (2017): 600-614.
- ⁶ John Horgan and Kurt Braddock, "Evaluating the Effectiveness of De-radicalization Programs: Towards a Scientific Approach to Terrorism Risk Reduction." in Countering Violent Extremism: Scientific Methods & Strategies. ed. Sarah Canna (Washington, DC: Defense Technical Information Center, 2011), 268,
- ⁷ Angel Rabasa et al., *Deradicalizing Islamist Extremists* (Santa Monica, CA: RAND, 2010), 1-31.
- 8 John Horgan, "Deradicalization or Disengagement?" Perspectives on Terrorism 2, no. 4 (2008); Lindsay Clutterbuck, "Deradicalization Programs and Counterterrorism: A Perspective on the Challenges and Benefits," Middle East Institute, June 10, 2015, http://www.mei.edu/content/deradicalization-programs-and-counterterrorism-perspective-challenges-and-benefits.
- ⁹ Georgia Holmer and Adrian Shtuni, "Returning Foreign Fighters and the Reintegration Imperative," United States Institute of Peace, Special Report 402, March 2017, https://www.usip.org/sites/default/files/2017-03/ sr402-returning-foreign-fighters-and-the-reintegration-imperative.pdf.
- ¹⁰ Daniel Koehler, *Understanding Deradicalization: Methods, Tools and Programs* for Countering Violent Extremism (London: Routledge, 2017), 15.
- ¹¹ See for example, Mia Bloom, Bombshell: Women and Terrorism (Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2011); Karla J. Cunningham, "Cross-Regional Trends in Female Terrorism," Studies in Conflict & Terrorism 26, no. 3 (2003); Margaret Gonzalez-Perez, Women and Terrorism: Female Activity in Domestic and International Terror Groups (London: Routledge, 2008); Carolyn Hoyle, Alexandra Bradford, and Ross Frenett, "Becoming Mulan: Female Western Migrants to ISIS," Institute for Strategic Dialogue, 2015, http://www.isdglobal.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/02/ISDJ2969_Becoming_Mulan_01.15_WEB.pdf.
- ¹² See for example, Naureen Chowdhury Fink, Sara Zeiger, and Rafia Bhulai (eds.), A Man's World?: Exploring the Roles of Women in Countering Terrorism and Violent Extremism (Abu Dhabi and Washington, DC: Hedayah and the Global Center on Cooperative Security, 2016); Sophie Giscard d'Estaing, "Engaging Women in Countering Violent Extremism: Avoiding Instrumentalisation and Furthering Agency," Gender & Development 25, no. 1 (2017): 103-118.
- 13 Fionnuala Ní Aoláin, "Fall of Mosul Raises Question: What Should Be Done with Female Foreign Fighters?" Just Security, July 27, 2017, https://www. justsecurity.org/43453/gendered-aftermath-assault-mosul/.
- ¹⁴ Erin Marie Saltman and Melanie Smith, "Till Martyrdom Do Us Part," Institute for Strategic Dialogue, 2015; Bloom, Bombshell; Meredith Loken and Anna Zelenz, "Explaining Extremism: Western Women in Daesh," European Journal of International Security 3, no. 1 (February 2018): 45-68.
- ¹⁵ Audrey Alexander, Cruel Intentions: Women Jihadists in America, (Washington, DC: George Washington University Program on Extremism, 2016).

- ¹⁶ Ester E. J. Strommen, "Jihadi Brides or Female Foreign Fighters? Women of Da'esh--from Recruitment to Sentencing," PRIO, GPS Policy Brief, 2017, 3.
- ¹⁷ Adaobi Tricia Nwaubani, "Power, Sex and Slaves: Nigeria Battles Beliefs of Boko Haram Brides," Reuters, February 8, 2017, http://www.reuters.com/ article/nigeria-bokoharam-women-idUSL5N1FO2KI.
- ¹⁸ Leslie MacRae-Krisa, "Exiting Gangs: Examining Processes and Best Practice within an Alberta Context," International Journal of Child, Youth and Family Studies 1 (2013): 5-23.
- ¹⁹ Kiran Stallone and Julia Zulver, "The Feminists of FARC: 'We Are Not Demobilising, We Are Mobilising Politically," Guardian, March 27, 2017, https://www.theguardian.com/lifeandstyle/2017/mar/27/feminists-farc-colombia-female-inequality.
- ²⁰ Megan H. MacKenzie, Female Soldiers in Sierra Leone: Sex, Security, and Post-Conflict Development (New York: New York University Press, 2012); Niall Gilmartin, "Negotiating New Roles': Irish Republican Women and the Politics of Conflict Transformation," International Feminist Journal of Politics 17, no. 1 (2015): 58-76.
- ²¹ Hilary Matfess, "Rescued and Deradicalised Women Are Returning to Boko Haram. Why?," African Arguments, November 1, 2017, http://africanarguments.org/2017/11/01/rescued-and-deradicalised-women-are-returning-to-boko-haram-why/.
- ²³ Wenche Hauge, "Disarmament, Demobilization, and Reintegration Processes (DDR): The Gender Asset," PRIO, GPS Policy Brief, 2015, https://www. prio.org/utility/DownloadFile.ashx?id=103&type=publicationfile; Jacqui True, "Women, Peace and Security in Post-Conflict and Peacebuilding Contexts," Norwegian Peacebuilding Resource Centre, Policy Brief, February 2013, http://www.peacewomen.org/sites/default/files/true_noref_unscr1325_feb_2013_final_0.pdf.
- ²⁴ Working It Out: Employment for Women Offenders (London: Prison Reform Trust, 2015), http://www.prisonreformtrust.org.uk/Portals/0/Documents/ Women/Employmentbriefing.pdf.
- ²⁵ Eryn Nicole O'Neal et al., "Girls, Gangs, and Getting Out: Gender Differences and Similarities in Leaving the Gang," Youth Violence and Juvenile Justice 14, no. 1 (2016), http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/ abs/10.1177/1541204014551426.
- ²⁶ Journey to Extremism in Africa: Drivers, Incentives and the Tipping Point for Recruitment (New York: UNDP, 2017), http://journey-to-extremism.undp.org/ content/downloads/UNDP-JourneyToExtremism-report-2017-english.pdf.
- ²⁷ Workshop participant.
- 28 Workshop participant.
- ²⁹ Workshop participant.
- 30 Emma Graham-Harrison, "I Was Sold Seven Times: The Yazidi Women Welcomed Back into the Faith," Guardian, July 1, 2017, https://www. theguardian.com/global-development/2017/jul/01/i-was-sold-seven-timesyazidi-women-welcomed-back-into-the-faith.
- ³¹ Edit Schlaffer & Ulrich Kropiunigg, "A New Security Architecture: Mothers Included!" in A Man's World?: Exploring the Roles of Women in Countering Terrorism and Violent Extremism, eds. Naureen Chowdhury Fink, Sara Zeiger, and Rafia Bhulai (Abu Dhabi and Washington, DC: Hedayah and the Global Center on Cooperative Security, 2016).
- ³² Dina Temple-Raston, "The Female Quran Experts Fighting Radical Islam" in Morocco," Atlantic, February 12, 2018, https://www.theatlantic.com/ international/archive/2018/02/the-female-quran-experts-fighting-radical-islam-in-morocco/551996/.
- ³³ Journey to Extremism in Africa.
- ³⁴ Allison Peters and Jahanara Saeed, "Promoting Inclusive Policy Frameworks for Countering Violent Extremism: A Pakistani Policewomen Case Study," Georgetown Institute for Women, Peace and Security, GIWPS White Paper Series, December 2017.

This publication was made possible through the generosity of Nicolaus and Christiane Weickart.